Dukes County Commission
 Wednesday, January 6, 2016 
at 4:30PM
Dukes County Administration Building

9 Airport Road, Edgartown, MA 

Dukes County Commissioners (DCC): Chair – Leon Brathwaite, Vice Chair Christine Todd, Tristan Israel, Gretchen Tucker Underwood, David Holway, John Alley and Lenny Jason   
County Staff:  Martina Thornton – County Manager, Connie Andrade – Administrative Assistant to the County Manager, Noreen Mavro-Flanders – County Treasurer, Carol Grant – Treasurer’s Office, Chuck Cotnoir – Dukes County Emergency Manager. 
Others: Joanie Ames –MVTV,  Norman Perry – MV Airport Commission, Myron Garfinkle – Chair MV Airport Commission, Rich Michelson – MV Airport Commission, Woody Williams – Resident, Phyllis Williams – Resident, Paddy Moore – Healthy Aging Task Force, Thomas Hallahan – Healthy Aging Task Force, Ted Stanley- Former Charter Commission Member, James Graham Jr. – Resident and Peter Rogers - Resident. 
The meeting was called to order at 4:31PM.

Election of Chair:

John/David made a motion to nominate Christine Todd as Chair of the Dukes County Commission. So voted.  All in favor. Motion carries. 
Election of Vice Chair:
Lenny/Christine made a motion to nominate Tristan Israel as Vice Chair of the Dukes County Commissioners- Discussion:
Tristan said he has been on the DCC for 11 years and has only been Chair once. The Vice Chair is an important position and he has the experience and he would like to be elected Vice Chair with hopes of being the Chair next year. 

John/Gretchen made a motion to nominate David Holway as Vice Chair of the Dukes County Commissioners-Discussion:

David said he has been on the DCC for 18 months and has brought a sense of stability and looking forward to getting past the previous problems the DCC has had and has helped with public perception. He said it’s a great honor to serve as Chair and that every person at the table could do a good job and he would like to a have chance to serve as Vice Chair with hopes of sometime in the future being able to serve as Chair.  
Votes were as follows:
John – voted for David

Gretchen – voted for David

David – voted for David

Christine – voted for Tristan

Lenny – voted for Tristan

Tristan – voted for Tristan

Leon – voted for David

David Holway was voted Vice Chair of the Dukes County Commission with four votes.

Minutes:

David/Leon made a motion to approve the DCC minutes of November 12, 2015. So voted. Tristan yes, David yes, Gretchen yes, Leon yes and Christine yes, Lenny and John abstained. Motion carries.
Airport Update – Myron Garfinkle:
Myron gave the DCC a brief update on the Airport. He reviewed several projects that will be done in 2016.

A discussion was held. The DCC thanked Myron for his work. Peter Rogers thanked the Airport Commission for their hard work.  Ted Stanley wrote a letter to Myron and read it in which he thanked Myron and the Airport Commission for their efforts in moving the Airport forward. 
Healthy Aging Task Force (HATF) Update – Paddy Moore and Tom Hallahan:
Paddy gave a brief history of the HATF since it was created in December 2013.  HATF received a grant from Tufts to hire Tom Hallahan and conduct a survey for the elderly population on Martha’s Vineyard. Tom reviewed the memo he presented to the DCC regarding his work on the HAFT (see file). Paddy reviewed the preliminary findings of the recent survey conducted for people 65 and over. HAFT mailed 4,762 survey requests and received 2,326 back. Paddy said they haven’t received the final numbers but intend on publishing them once they are complete. 
Permitting Process for Commercial Activity on State Beach:
· Martina said as a result of a resolution passed last year of disallowing commercial activity on State beach; there’s a question if Oak Bluffs can keep issuing licenses for businesses operating there. She provided the DCC with the Oak Bluffs Rules and Regulations for Seasonal Stationary Peddler’s License (see file).  Martina said most of the parking lot by the little channel is State property. People will need to come to the County for a permit to operate their business there. The DCC should develop guidelines for issuing the permits. A discussion was held. Christine asked if Martina has talked to Oak Bluffs Town Administrator Bob Whitenour about this issue. Martina said she did, which is where she got the attached document. Lenny said it’s a zoning issue no commercial activity is allowed in Edgartown. If Oak Bluffs is issuing the special permits, let them continue. Leon asked if the DCC is issuing the permits; will the Oak Bluffs Department of Health be approving the two food trucks. Martina said it would have to be part of the requirements before issuing the permits.  Tristan would like to work with Oak Bluffs to develop a procedure.  Gretchen said as a resident of Oak Bluffs she would be willing to meet with the Town Administrator and work out an agreement that makes sense.  Martina said the Oak Bluffs license applications are due April 1st so this issue should be resolved prior to that date. 
Tristan/Dave made a motion to allow the County Manager and Commission Underwood to meet and consult with the Oak Bluffs Town Administrator to find out how we can best accommodate the situation to allow the food trucks to remain on State Beach and sell their products and to ask the State Representative in charge of beaches for their input.  So voted. Tristan yes, Gretchen yes, Christine yes and David yes, John no, Lenny no and Leon no. Motion carries. 

Manager’s Report:
· Dukes County Social Worker: The social case worker that is funded through Community Action Committee of Cape Cod and the Island (CACCI) has been hired (Caitlyn Leland). She will be attending training in Hyannis on Friday and will be starting in the office on Tuesday.  She will be available Tues – Friday 9:00am to 1:00pm and will have an office at the Dukes County Administration building.  Caitlyn will also be available for a couple hours each week to work with people that cannot come to the County building at the Vineyard Health Care Access Program location. She will do fuel assistance, food stamps applications and help with access to other benefits. A discussion was held. Tristan asked if the County would be running a newspaper ad with this information and has either the DCC Chair or the County Manager do a P.R. at the All Island Selectman’s meeting. Martina said we will run an ad and connect her with agencies she will be working with. Tristan said the Selectman’s meeting are televised and would help get the message out. 

· State Beach Update: The County is applying for a plant nourishment project in March to help with the fencing that was recently installed.

· FY2017 Budget: Martina will be attending budget hearings to review the 1st Stop Information and Referral Service, MV Senior Services and the Vineyard Health Care Access Program FY17 budgets. 

· FY2017 County Budget: Martina will have a proposed budget for FY17 at the next DCC meeting. 

· VNA Building Update: Martina is waiting to hear back from the bonding company to confirm the purchase date of the VNA building. We had a date set but the audit had been postponed which might affect the date. She had a meeting with the bank to make sure the heating system is in good working condition prior to the purchase.
· Open Meeting Law Update: Martina asked the DCC to approve an addition to the minutes of 
February 25, 2015 and March 11, 2015 to comply with a recommendation from the Attorney General’s Office from the Connie Teixeira opening meeting law complaint to add a note at the end to look at the above mentioned minutes where the DCC did affirm all the votes taken at these two meetings because of an issue with remote participation voting. 

Tristan/Leon made a motion to amend minutes from February 25, 2015 and March 11, 2015 to add a note at the end of the minutes saying “please see minutes of Dukes County Commissioners for 
April 23, 2015 when all votes were affirmed to comply with the Open Meeting Law”.  So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 
· Dukes County Regional Housing Authority (DCRHA) Appointments: Martina said the Boards of Selectmen (BOS) from the towns have made recommendations for appointments to the DCRHA Board. Chilmark BOS has recommended Ann Wallace and West Tisbury BOS has recommended Kristin Zern.  
John/Tristan made a motion to appoint Ann Wallace as the Chilmark Representative and Kristin Zern as the West Tisbury Representative to the Dukes County Regional Housing Authority for a three year term. So voted. All in favor. Motion carries. 

Old Business:

· Calendar of Meeting Dates: David said a couple of meetings ago he requested a list of meeting dates for 2016. Martina said that list has been done and will be sent before the next DCC meeting.   
· Trustees of the Reservation Update: David asked for a status update for the contract negotiations with the Trustees of the Reservations (TTOR) for Norton Point. Martina said she has not received the numbers from TTOR regarding the impact of changing the minimum wage to $15.00 per hour and how that would change the structure of the contract for the next two years. Martina said she would follow up and report back to the DCC. A discussion was held. Leon asked what the status of the one year contract is. Martina said she just received the revised contract and was in the process of comparing the two versions for the current one year contract. 

· Veteran’s Update: David said he spoke to the Secretary of the Veteran’s Administration in DC who assigned a point person to deal with this issue. David has contacted him a half a dozen times, he feels they are doing a dance with us but he’s putting as much pressure as possible on that item but we haven’t gotten an affirmative answer yet. David said he will stay on top of it. Woody Williams said in mid-October the DCC voted to send a letter to Representative Keating, Senator Warren and Senator Markey about the situation we have on the Vineyard.  Martina said the DCC did send that letter. Woody said a couple meetings after that, the DCC voted to re-write a letter asking why they did not give us the common curtesy to tell us they don’t plan to do anything. Leon said he thought when Dave took his letter directly to the Secretary of the Veteran’s Administration that would suffice. Tristan said the DCC voted to send two letters and asked if Leon doesn’t have the time that maybe Martina or Chair Christine could write the letter.  David recommended sending a copy of the letter to the newspapers so the Veteran’s affected by this understand that the DCC is trying to get some action from the elected officials. 

· Homelessness Update: Gretchen said she was in communication with one of the homeless shelter volunteers and the shelters were empty last night. Gretchen said the DCC just appointed a new Assoc. Commissioner for Homelessness Dean Rosenthal and would like an update from him at the next meeting. A discussion was held. Tristan said he would like to have the church group come and give the DCC an update also at the next meeting. Martina said the Point in Time Count will happen at the end of January. There was a Homelessness Prevention Task Force meeting in December and a survey is being circulated. Leon asked if the County has an arrangement with the Vineyard Transit Authority (VTA) to transport somebody that needs to get to the shelter. Gretchen said that is something Dean should look into. Martina said she hopes Dean will also help with arranging the volunteers for the Point in Time Count. 
· Airport Commission Appointments: Christine asked how many applications the County received for the two open positions. Martina said the County received two applications. Christine also asked when the interviews would be held. Martina said she would try to have them scheduled for the next DCC meeting on Feb. 3, 2016. The appointments will be made at the March DCC meeting. James Graham said he is unable to attend the meeting but would like to Skype in. Gretchen would like to review the questions that the DCC used the last time for interviewing candidates. 
John/Leon made a motion to adjourn.  So voted. All in favor.  

DCC meeting was adjourned at 6:10pm.

Respectfully Submitted by:

______________________________

JOSEPH E. SOLLITTO JR., Clerk of the Courts

Documents presented at the meeting and part of the official records:

· Agenda
· Healthy Aging Task Force Memo from Tom Hallahan
· Oak Bluffs Rules and Regulations for Seasonal Stationary Peddler’s License
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